

Mayor Hart called the meeting to order at 6:03pm.

### 1. ROLL CALL

Patricia Hart, Mayor at large; Councilors: Terry Berry, District 1; Shawn Dolley, District 3; Maryann White, At large; Jon Ault, At large; Tim Cusick, At large; Amy Rees, District 2; Marc Rines, District 4

Also in attendance: City Manager, Christine Landes; City Clerk, Kelly Gooldrup; Public Works Director, Tony LaPlante; Economic Development Director, Tracey Desjardins; Code Enforcement Officer; Kris McNeill, Finance Director; Denise Brown, City Librarian; Anne Davis, Police Chief; James Toman, Fire Chief; Al Nelson, Waste Water Director; Doug Clark, Robert Abbey, Brandi Kennerson, George Trask, Delia Lunsford, Joann Joy, Mike Gent, Roland Kennerson, Jack Fles, Mark Eyerman, Geri Doyle, Darryl Brown Jr, Edward Grenier, Anne Cough, Rick Johnson, Daniel Walker, Jessica Lowell

### 2. PUBLIC COMMENT (anything not on the Agenda)

Mayor Hart asked for any comment from the public.

Joanne Joy, Director of Healthy Communities of the Capital Area, applied for a grant scholarship that works with drug free school and youth changes.

George Trask expressed concerns about the posting and procedure of city surplus items. Anne Cough announced and invited everyone on Saturday December 14 to Oak Grove Cemetery and place wreaths on Veterans graves.

Mayor Hart asked for any further comment from the public. Hearing none, we will move on to the next item on the agenda.

#### 3. PETITIONS/PUBLIC HEARINGS

a) Public Hearing for a New Liquor License: The Blind Pig Tavern

This business will be located at 266 Water Street (the former Two Gramps Brewery). The owners name is Brandi Kennerson.

City Manager Landes read a letter of recommendation written by current owners, Joe & Kristy Gould.

Mayor Hart opened the public hearing at 6:16pm and asked for any comments from the public. Hearing none. Mayor Hart closed the public hearing at 6:16pm.

b) Public Hearing for a Junkyard Permit Renewal: Brown's Exit 27 Salvage, Inc.

This is a Public Hearing in regards to the Junkyard Permit Renewal for Brown's Exit 27 Salvage, Inc. located at 971 Brunswick Avenue, Tax Map 11, Lot 8A. This business is owned and operated by Darryl Brown Sr. and also Darryl Brown Jr. Prior to the meeting, Kris McNeill,



CEO, and Al Nelson, Fire Chief, will inspect the premises and a report will be available. The application has been paid in full.

Mayor Hart opened the public hearing at 6:17pm and asked for any comments from the public. Hearing none. Mayor Hart closed the public hearing at 6:17pm.

#### 4. NEW BUSINESS

1. Consider and Approve New Liquor License for The Blind Pig Tavern

Councilor Berry moved to approve the new liquor license application for The Blind Pig Tavern. Councilor Rines seconded.

Mayor Hart asked for any discussion. Seeing none. All those in favor. Unanimous

2. Consider and Approve Victualers and Outdoor Consumption Permit for The Blind Pig Tayern

The Blind Pig Tavern (formerly Two Gramps Brewing) located at 266 Water Street is asking permission from the City Council to use Johnson Hall Park for outside seating during the summer season. The map attached details a request of the use of a triangular portion of 32'x50'x34'. This section would be chained off. It is also recommended for the Council to consider use of the grassy wall area in this application as in the past musical bands have used the area above the original approved area. This agenda item also includes consideration of a Victualers license.

Councilor Rees moved to approve the use of the Johnson Hall park as detailed on the attached map, and to also approve the Victualers license for The Blind Pig Tavern.

Councilor Cusick seconded.

Mayor Hart asked for any discussion. Seeing none. All those in favor. Unanimous

3. Consider and Possibly Approve Brown's Exit 27 Salvage, Inc. Junkyard Permit

This is the consideration for approval of a Junkyard Permit Renewal for Brown's Exit 27 Salvage, Inc. located at 971 Brunswick Avenue, Tax Map 11, Lot 8A. This business is owned and operated by Darryl Brown Sr. and also Darryl Brown Jr. Prior to the meeting, Kris McNeill, CEO, and Al Nelson, Fire Chief, will inspect the premises and a report will be available. The application has been paid in full.

Councilor Cusick moved to renew the Junkyard Permit for Brown's Exit 27 Salvage, Inc. Councilor Dolley seconded.

Mayor Hart asked for any discussion. Seeing none. All those in favor. Unanimous

4. Parking Study Results/KVCOG

Rescheduled until the January 08, 2020 Council Meeting



5. Consider the Approval of a Fundraiser for a Plaisted Cemetery Monument

This is a request from Anne Cough and Edward Grenier. They are asking permission from the City Council to raise funds for a memorial marker in the annex of the Plaisted Cemetery. This cemetery is on the corner of Highland Avenue and West Hill Road. In the open green area that abuts the cemetery there are 262 unmarked graves.

Anne Cough and Edward Grenier were present to give an overview of the request and answer questions.

Councilor Ault moved to allow Anne Cough and Edward Grenier to place a memorial marker in Plaisted Cemetery Annex. The purchase of the marker would be funded by fundraiser conducted by them also.

Councilor Berry seconded.

Mayor Hart asked for any discussion. Seeing none. All those in favor. Unanimous

6. Consider the Designation of Common as a Historic Area

Robert Abbey, and the fountain renovation committee, have been diligently working on how to restore the Palmer Fountain in the common area. As part of that process, they discovered that there is the potential to have the common become part of the historic register for the State of Maine. Parks and Rec has formally recommended this for the Common. Allowing the common to become part of the historic register would open up eligibility for federal grant funds.

Robert Abbey gave a brief overview.

Councilor Dolley moved to allow the City Manager to make a request to the Maine Historic Preservation Commission to allow the Common to be placed on the Historic Register. Councilor Ault seconded.

Mayor Hart asked for any discussion. Seeing none. All those in favor. Unanimous

7. Consider Designating Johnson Hall/Dearborn Park as a Smoke-Free and Tobacco-Free Areas

This is a consideration of the Council to designate Johnson Hall and Dearborn Park as a 'smoke-free and tobacco-free' areas. The Parks and Rec Committee recommends making both of these areas tobacco free. However, due to the development of new electronic devices it is the recommendation of the City Manager to move to a 'smoke-free' zone in these areas.

Councilor Rees moved to designate Johnson Hall and Dearborn Park as smoke-free and tobacco-free areas.

Councilor Cusick seconded.

Mayor Hart asked for any discussion. Seeing none. All those in favor. Unanimous



8. Consider Retired Fire Truck Donation to Capital Area Technical Center Firefighter Program

The Fire Chief is requesting permission to donate the 1987 Pierce Engine to the CATC firefighter program. This Engine can no longer be used for emergency response and cannot be sold to another community for emergency response. This is a condition of the FEMA grant that we received in the amount of \$334,333 to replace this Engine. The Engine would be donated with the following conditions: If the apparatus was no longer useful to CATC or if the program ceased to exist, the apparatus would return to the Gardiner Fire Department. All insurances, maintenance, repairs and operational costs for the apparatus are the sole responsibility of Capitol Area Technical Center.

Chief Al Nelson and Fire Instructor, LT. Rick Johnson from Capital Area Technical Center gave an overview of the request.

Councilor Cusick moved to donate the 1987 Pierce Engine to the CATC Firefighter program with the following conditions: If the apparatus was no longer useful to CATC or if the program ceased to exist, the apparatus would return to the Gardiner Fire Department and all insurances, maintenance, repairs and operational costs for the apparatus are the sole responsibility of Capitol Area Technical Center.

Councilor Rines seconded.

Mayor Hart asked for any discussion. Seeing none. All those in favor. Unanimous

9. Set 2020 Meeting Dates (see tentative dates listed below)

Appropriate coverage will be provided, should the City Manager or City Clerk not be available.

<u>Councilor Rees moved to accept the 2020 Council Meeting schedule as presented.</u>
<u>Councilor White seconded.</u>

Mayor Hart asked for any discussion. Seeing none. All those in favor. Unanimous

10. Delegation of Authority for 2020

Yearly, the City Council approves and signs a Delegation of Authority order that allows some normal course of business transactions to occur, without the need to bring them to the City Council.

Councilor Ault moved to approve and sign a Delegation of Authority order, effective January 1, 2020 to December 31, 2020.

Councilor Cusick seconded.

Mayor Hart asked for any discussion. Seeing none. All those in favor. Unanimous

11. Consider and Approve Food Sovereignty Ordinance Choices Sent from ORC



The ORC explored the creation of a local ordinance that would exempt certain producer to consumer sales from state food laws. Out of this discussion came two choices should the City Council choose to move forward with adopting a local ordinance. Option 1 is more restrictive and limits producer to consumer sales to the actual place of production. Option 2 is more liberal and allows producer to consumer sales at farmer's markets as long as the producer is present.

Mark Eyerman and Debby Willis gave a detailed overview of the possible requested options.

<u>Councilor Ault moved to send Option 2 back to the Ordinance Review Committee for further</u> review.

Councilor Berry seconded.

Councilor Ault read a letter from Senator Troy Jackson and Representative Craig Hickman.

Mayor Hart asked for any discussion. Seeing none. All those in favor. Unanimous

12. Work Session for Marijuana Ordinances

Mark Eyerman and Debby Willis were present to help facilitate the marijuana ordinance discussion by giving a highlighted overview.

The objectives for this work session are:

- to bring the council members up to date on the adult-use and medical marijuana rules and how they interface with anything the city decided to do.
- to review any possible approaches for regulating various types of marijuana establishments in the city.
- to get feedback from the council on the draft land use and licensing proposals developed by the ORC and to determine the general direction the city wants to pursue on this issue and to guide the ORC and PB on possible revisions to the proposal.

The Council, Debby Willis and Mark Eyerman discussed in detail with question and answer the pros and cons regarding the uses of marijuana. They discussed the differences between Medical Use and Recreational Use and the facilities that may be allowed within the City depending on ordinances recommended by the Ordinance Review Committee.

#### CITY MANAGER REPORT

➤ All set

#### • CITY COUNCIL REPORT

Councilor Ault

➤ Shawn will be missed. It was a pleasure working with you. Councilor Cusick



- ➤ Pleasure serving with Councilor Dolley.
- ➤ Good job to Public Works. Complaint on South Street not getting plowed.
- > Tony LaPlante said it has been resolved.

### Councilor White

- ➤ Not goodbye, but see you later Councilor Dolley. Thanks for serving.
- Invite everyone to Parade of Lights and the Johnson Hall Festival of Trees this weekend.
- > Rotary Christmas Tree Sales is going on.

### **Councilor Berry**

- > It has been a pleasure Shawn.
- ➤ Wants an agenda item for financial support of Anne Cough for the Cemetery on West Hill Street.
- ➤ There is an abandon cemetery out on Brunswick Avenue that has been vandalized.

# **Councilor Rees**

- Facebook survey regarding the intersection of Church Street and Water Street: 225 people responded. 44% voted for a red flashing light. 56% voted for a full four-way intersection light. I would like to see this on an agenda for further discussion.
- ➤ Thank you Shawn for serving and being so welcoming and generous with your knowledge.

### **Councilor Dolley**

➤ It has been an amazing four years. The Council has been amazing. Thanks for being patient and thanks for the support received from City Staff.

### **Councilor Rines**

➤ It has been a pleasure working with Councilor Dolley.

### Mayor Hart

- > Thank you Councilor Dolley
- > Wreaths across America
- ➤ A Bicentennial Lecture on 12/05/2019 at 6:30pm in the children's room at the Library (Matt Dunlap)
- > Councilors received the first of the monthly updates from Department Head's
- ➤ Wished everyone a Happy Holiday

#### • EXECUTIVE SESSION

Executive Session pursuant to M.R.S.A § 405 (6)(D): Union Negotiations

Rescheduled until the January 08, 2020 Council Meeting.

### • ADJOURN

Councilor Berry moved to adjourn.

Councilor Dolley seconded.

Mayor Hart asked for any discussion. Seeing none. All those in favor. Unanimous 8:09pm.

(Minutes approved during the January 08, 2020 Council Meeting)